

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10th JANUARY 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11:01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, C Newcombe and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Councillor McConaghy offered condolences to any families in the Moyle area who had suffered bereavement since the last meeting.  He mentioned in particular the family from Armoy who had lost a family member over the Christmas period.

All members wished to be associated with these comments.
Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to offer her condolences on the recent news of the tragic death of Mickey Harte’s daughter Michaela whilst on Honeymoon.

OBE and MBE

Councillor McConaghy congratulated the principles of Cross and Passion College and Ballycastle High School on their OBEs.  He also congratulated Ann Bowen from Ardclinnis on her MBE.

Congratulations
Councillor McConaghy congratulated Councillor O Black on the birth of her daughter on 20th December.

Councillor Blaney congratulated Cushendall on their victory in the Ulster Minor Hurling Championship.
Councillor McConaghy outlined engagements he had attended since the last meeting.

Disability Champions Seminar

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would represent Council at the Disability Champions Seminar on 20th January 2011.  It was noted that there would be no cost to Council.

Dalriada MS Centre

Councillor McCambridge asked that a letter be sent to the Minister to enquire if there was any uncertainty around the future of the Dalriada MS Centre.

She stated that this facility was very important to the area and to the people using it.

Councillor C McShane supported this request and stated that this facility was second to none.  She suggested that a letter also be sent to the Stormont Health Committee.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Water shortages
Councillor C McShane stated that the actions of Council had been welcome during recent water shortages.  She informed members that there had been a lack of communication from NIW.  She stated that she would like to see an Action Plan on the website so that the public would know who to contact.

Councillor M Black stated that she had had considerable bother in getting through to NIW.  She informed members that she would have appreciated a call from Sinn Fein as they had been out delivering water.

Councillor McMullan stated that they had worked hard to get through also and had been down to the Council offices to liaise with the Clerk.  He informed members that Council now needed to talk to NIW to gain more direct contact details including an emergency response number.
Councillor Blaney stated that the current emergency number was ineffective and that not everyone had internet access to gain information.  He informed members that it had been a fiasco.

Councillor Harding stated that this had been a disgrace in this day and age.  She informed members that this needed to be rectified so that elderly people and families with young children would not have to endure this again.
Councillor P McShane stated that NIW had failed miserably in this period.  He stated that there had been some places without water for up to 12 days.
Public Path Creation Order, Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay
The Clerk stated that Council’s legal advisor from Belfast City Council Legal Services (BCCLS) Mr Colin Campbell, Principal Solicitor was in attendance at the meeting for item 3:05 in the Tourism & Leisure Services Report, and he asked that this item be taken at this stage.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Mr Campbell outlined the current position regarding the Councils application for a Public Path Creation Order and the fact that this had not been confirmed by the Department.  He went on to outline the legal options available to the Council and recommended that Counsels opinion now be sought.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council seek Counsels opinion on the possibility of proceeding with a Judicial Review.”
The meeting continued out of committee.
Councillor P McShane and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

11:01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13th DECEMBER 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th December 2010, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th December 2010 be adopted”.
11:01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13th DECEMBER 2010
Streamlined Planning
Councillor McMullan stated that he had read the correspondence circulated and that he would raise this issue under correspondence.

11:01:04
ANNE HARDY LOCALITY GROUP PRESENTATION



Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Hardy to the meeting.



Ms Hardy thanked members for their invitation to make presentation to Council.  She informed members that the group had been set up by Council in November 2009 and that this was a good opportunity to report on progress and give some feedback.  She stated that she would also be asking for Council’s support and endorsement of the two Action Plans.


Councillors P McShane and McIlroy returned to the meeting.



Ms Hardy outlined the Locality Planning Groups in the Northern Area and informed members that it was a statutory duty to set up a partnership to provide services for children.


Ms Hardy discussed the launch of the Moyle Children and Young People’s Locality Partnership.  She thanked Councillor C McShane for her help and for chairing the meetings. She outlined the current membership and stated that there was good representation across the board.


She stated that the Mission Statement and aim of the partnership was to raise the educational, health and social development of children and young people in Moyle and the environment they live in by:- Listening to them to find out their views and needs, building on existing social partnerships, developing stronger community ownership and providing a needs-led range of leisure, social, health, educational and housing services in locally agreed and accessible locations.


Ms Hardy stated that the outcomes hoped for children were in line with the OFMDFM ten year strategy where each child can live in a society which respects their rights.


She outlined new planning structures including recent development at strategic level.  She stated that the Children and Young people’s Strategic Partnership had links with Themed Groups, Outcomes Boards, Child Care Partnerships, Locality Planning Groups and Family Support Hub.  She stated that this was to promote consistency around children’s planning.  She informed members that in each area the Outcomes Board would feed down to the Locality Groups.  She stated that there was now planning from the bottom up as well as the top down.


Ms Hardy outlined the network of Children and Young People’s Locality Groups throughout Northern Ireland.



Achievements to date for the groups were outlined, including partnership working, a profile of the area including statistics, local knowledge and services, a volunteer campaign to promote volunteering in the area, support and linkages, funding for Social Outreach Service for children and young people with a disability; youth project in Bushmills and needs assessment for family support in the Glens.  Ms Hardy stated that the extension of Sure Start into the Glens was also still on the agenda.


With regard to Plans for 2011/12 Ms Hardy stated that meetings would continue on a monthly basis.  She stated that linkages and new structures would be utilised, and that services for family support data base and service development would be co-ordinated at operational level.  She informed members that participation and community involvement would continue and that needs assessment with regards to rural isolation, mental and emotional well being and transition into adulthood for children with a disability.  She stated that the service at Bushmills would be consolidated and that new and improved premises would be looked into for the Den.  She informed members that work would also be ongoing with local young carers and early intervention for Crime Prevention.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Ms Hardy stated that current facilities at the Den had structural issues.  She informed members that an architect had looked into this and that funding sources were currently being investigated.  She stated that there was a 25 year lease on the building and that the Chairperson was going to contact the landlord to see if anything could be done with the premises.

Councillor M Black congratulated Ms Hardy on her presentation and stated that there had been some very good positive outcomes and a great job to date.

Councillor McMullan stated that Ms Hardy was playing down the significant role she had played in this team.  He stated that he could not thank her enough for the benefits which had been brought to the Moyle area.  He stated that this work should be factored into Community planning and considered as part of the RPA process.  He referred to the transition from children to adults and stated that this was still a battle as it was not a joined up service.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,




“That Council Council’s support and endorse the two Action Plans.”



Councillor C McShane commended the work carried out and informed members that Ms Hardy was pivotal in this work. She congratulated the team and also Councillor McMullan for his role as disability champion within Moyle.


In reply to Councillor M Black, Ms Hardy stated that young person was categorised up to 18.  She stated that there was a statutory responsibility up to the age of 21 and that Youth Service was up to the age of 25.  She informed members that she was keen to looked at the transition and that a themed group was being set up for this purpose.



Councillor McConaghy thanked Ms Hardy for her presentation and wished her every success in the future.

11:01:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Removal of Snow and Ice from Town Centre Footways
The HTS stated that at Council’s last meeting of 13th December 2010 it was agreed that Council staff who were unable to carry out their normal daily duties would remove snow and grit the footpaths in town centres in all villages within the Moyle District Council area.  He informed members that this had proved to be a great success with many favourable comments from the Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce and the general public.
The Clerk stated that an email had also been circulated on the subject.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the people of Bushmills appreciated the work carried out by Council staff.

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments.

Councillor Blaney asked the press to take note that Council were only able to grit where DOE directed them to.

Councillor McMullan stated that this action had increased trade in the town centres.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it was good to have the fact that Council were able to help out with this work clarified for future reference.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that the benchmark had been set and that this was to be welcomed.
Councillors M Black and C McShane agreed with these comments.

Bottle Bank at Dunseverick
The HTS stated that following a request made by Dunseverick Community Association, a bottle bank was installed at the picnic area at Dunseverick.  He informed members that an alternative site had been identified at a lay-by at the end of Dunseverick Harbour Road.  He stated that Council was now being asked for their preferred location.

Councillor McConaghy outlined two alternative locations in Lisnagunogue, one in the village centre and one at the Harbour Road.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Bottle Bank at Dunseverick would be moved to the lay-by at the end of Dunseverick Harbour Road.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
11:01:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) the Clerk delivered the report.

Request for use of premises for Jack Horner and Mother Goose Playgroups
The ACE stated that further to last month’s addendum regarding an application from Jack Horner & Mother Goose Play Groups requesting use of a large room to host a Child Protection Workshop, it was agreed that further details be provided regarding the requirements of the group. He stated that the Group had been offered the opportunity to host the Workshop in Moyle on Monday 31st and Monday 7th February 2011. He informed members that the Playgroups were required to provide a large room which would accommodate 30-40 people. He stated that unfortunately as the dates were on Mondays the Recreation Centre was not in a position to set up and remove seating etc to host the workshop as it operated with a skeleton staff (Club Pulse) on Monday nights. He informed members that the community centre was also currently booked on the nights requested.  He stated that it had therefore, been requested that Council consider offering the boardroom or mayors parlour to host the venture which would be offered free of charge to all playgroups etc within Moyle. 

The Clerk stated that the SDRO would be supportive of the application as he was also Council’s Child Protection Officer and would encourage all initiatives to provide training and awareness of the subject. He informed members that the SDRO would be willing to fund the cost of hosting the event to support the initiative which would be very beneficial to all the groups and good practice with regard to groups who currently use Council facilities.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That this request be supported.”

Councillor McIlroy stated that rules seemed to be different for playgroups and community groups.
Councillor M Black stated that requests were dealt with as they came in.  She stated that child protection was an important issue

The Clerk stated that this was a one off event and that all playgroups were invited to take part.

Councillor C McShane stated that Community groups were offered Child Protection training in the same manner and that there was no difference being made.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,



“That Community Groups not be charged for use of facilities.”

After discussion, Councillor Graham withdrew his name from the proposal and;

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That no decision be made on this proposal until the rates estimates meeting.”

The Clerk stated that he was sure that Council would be supportive of any requests similar to this one.

National Trust Request for Temporary Diversion of Ulster Way/Causeway Coast Way

The Clerk stated that the National Trust had requested Council grant an extension to the temporary path order granted at Councils meeting of 11th August 2010 for the section of the Ulster Way/Causeway Coast Way cliff top path from the current GCVC to the Shepherds Path for a three month period (25th October 2010 until 25th January 2011). He informed members that the request was being made due to works not being started in line with the current public path order and to safeguard public access, in advance of planned building works at the new Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre.

He stated that the extension would run for a period of three months beginning 26th January 2011 until 26th April 2011.

After discussion, it was agreed to grant an extension to the Temporary Path Order for the section of the Ulster Way/Causeway Coast cliff top path from the current GCVC to the Shepherds Path for a three month period.
CCR Public Realm Project, Rathlin Island
The Clerk stated that further to Councils meeting of 13th December when it was agreed with regards to the CCR Public Realm Project for Rathlin Island that Council would press ahead with improvement works as planned.  It was also agreed that further legal advice on the matter would be brought to the next meeting and the Clerk referred to the letter attached from Council’s solicitor giving the opinion that the landowner was being unreasonable.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.
11:01:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Re-Directing Post

The ACE stated that following a request by Councillor Harding to investigate the possibility of re-directing post, received for members, she informed members that the Post Office has confirmed that post can be re-directed on the same day only at no extra cost to Council.
After discussion, it was agreed to use this service whenever possible.

Heart of the Glens Festival

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Heart of The Glens Festival Committee requesting Council make a financial contribution towards the festival in keeping with other festivals and events in the Moyle Area. 
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That this issue be discussed at the Rates Meeting.”

Tenders for Supply of Goods and Materials and/or the Provision of Services

The ACE stated that the current tenders for the supply of Goods and Materials and/or the Provision of Services were now due for renewal.  She informed members that it was proposed to re-tender these for a period of one year with the possibility of a further one year extension.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Audit and Governance Working Group

The ACE stated that minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 15 December at 10.30 would be circulated at the next meeting on 12 January 2011 at 10.30am.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor McConaghy explained how Councillor McMullan had been elected to the Chair of the Audit and Governance Working Group.
Councillor C McShane enquired when the first Rates meeting would be.

Councillor McIlroy enquired if the Audit and Governance Working Group would be looking at the Rates before the full Council.

Councillor McDonnell stated that this had not been delegated to them.

Councillor McMullan stated that this had been agreed by Council.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had a problem with being told that a majority agreement from Audit and Governance Working Group could not be disagreed with by individual members of that group in a full Council meeting setting.

Councillor McCambridge asked that the meeting continue as per the Agenda.

This was agreed.

Local Government Finance Bill - Consultation on Regulations and Guidance

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from the Department advising of the important aspects arising from the planned commencement of the Local Government (Finance) Bill, which would amongst other things; provide councils with more financial control.  She informed members that the Bill would be going to Consideration Stage at the Assembly early in the New Year.  She stated that a full copy of the letter and the consultation documents were attached.
Councillor McConaghy suggested waiting to hear the Nilga response.

After discussion, it was agreed that this item would be brought back to Council in the February report.

Addendum
Final Report – Output VAT Chargeable on Leisure Services Activities

The ACE stated that the VAT chargeable on Leisure Services Activities was discussed by the Finance Officers of the 26 Councils with the view to a possible challenge to HMRC on this charge.  She stated that there had been agreement to go together as one as there may be a benefit of £50,000 per annum over the past four years.  She stated that it could potentially cost £3500 to bring this case.  She stated that legal advice suggested that there would be a 60% chance of success.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree to go together with the 25 other Councils to challenge HMRC in relation to whether output VAT should be chargeable on Leisure Service Activities

Rates Meeting

After discussion, it was agreed that the first Rates Meeting would be held on Monday 17th January at 7pm.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

Good Relations Grant
The Clerk stated that a Good Relations Grant application had been circulated to members.

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Good Relations Grant of £250 would be approved for Glens & Dalriada U3A.”
11:01:08
NON-CONTENTIOUS PLANNING APPLICATIONS DEFERRED FROM THE CANCELLED MEETING OF 20TH DECEMBER



After discussion,




Councillor Graham proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the non-contentious Planning Applications from 20th December schedule would be approved.”

The Clerk stated that the refusals from the 20th December schedule would be brought back to the next Council meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he felt that there had not been a satisfactory response with regard to the letter sent to the Divisional Planning Manager regarding queries with the Streamlined Process.

After discussion, it was agreed that the SPO from Planning Office would be contacted to ask her to prepare to give members the information which had been requested on this subject.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

11:01:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES

There were no Conferences and Courses for discussion.
11:01:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no applications for discussion.
11:01:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
11:01:12
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 6th December 2010 from the Office of the First and Deputy First Minister regarding Child Poverty Strategy and Play and Leisure Implementation Plan
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th December 2010 from the Department of the Environment regarding a change in operational planning procedures which will help the handling of planning applications and improve overall efficiency
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 16th December 2010 from the Committee for the Environment regarding a call for evidence on the Planning Bill
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 20th December 2010 from North Down Borough Council regarding proposals to close the Coastguard Co-ordination Centre at Bregenz House

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council strongly object to proposals to close the Coastguard Co-Ordination Centre at Bregenz House.”
Letter dated 20th December 2010 from Divisional Planning Manager regarding the Streamlined Consultation Scheme
This issue had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
Letter dated 10th January 2011 from Cushendall Development Group regarding the potential purchase of the vacant filling station in Cushendall
It was agreed that this item could be discussed at the Rates Estimates meeting.
Letter from Good Morning Ballycastle
It was agreed that the letter which had been received from the Good Morning Ballycastle group would be circulated at the next Council Meeting.
11:01:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 21:15pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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